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1.
The Third meeting of the Asia Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) Working Group on Transportation was convened in Tokyo on December 9‑10, 1992. Delegations from Australia, Canada, China, Chinese Taipei, Hong Kong, Indonesia, Japan, Korea, Malaysia, New Zealand, the Philippines, Singapore, Thailand and the United States participated. Private sector participation included representatives from PECC, United Parcel Service, Air Transport Action Group, East Japan Railways Corporation, Qantas Airways Limited, IntecTran, STV/Lyon Associates, Yamaichi Securities THI Consultants, and the Federal Airports Corporation of Australia. In addition, a representative of the Asian Development Bank was in attendance. (A list of participants is provided at Annex I.)

ORGANIZATION OF BUSINESS

2.
The meeting was chaired by Mr. Arnold Levine, Director, Office of International Transportation and Trade, United States Department of Transportation and Mr. Carl Cundiff, Special Negotiator for Transportation Affairs ‑Designate, United States Department of State.

AGENDA

3.
Consistent with recommendations made by delegates at the Second meeting held in Manila, a seminar on Privatization and Alternative Financing of Transportation Infrastructure preceded the Third meeting of the transportation Working Group (TWG). The Draft agenda was adopted and appears in Annex 2.

OPENING STATEMENT

4.
Co-Chairman Cundiff thanked the Government of Japan for its hospitality and generosity for hosting the third meeting of the Transportation Working Group and accompanying seminar on Privatization and Alternative Financing of Transportation Infrastructure. The Chair greeted the APEC delegates and welcomed them to another enlightening and informative session

5.
Mr. Hideaki Mukaiyama, Director General for Policy Coordination, Ministry of Transport, Japan, welcomed delegates to the seminar and working group. Highlighting the fact that APEC has now become formally established as an international organization, he noted the importance of transport in promoting trade and exchanges. Given the increasing movement of people and commodities he stressed the need for a modern and efficient regional transportation system. The seminar on Privatization and Alternative Financing of Transportation Infrastructure represents the group's interest in providing options for member economies in developing such a transportation system.

Mr. Kenji Ishii, Director, Second International Affairs Division, Ministry of Transportation provided opening comments for delegates at the regular meeting of the working group which commenced on December 9. He stressed the importance of this meeting, as APEC is entering a new stage which will bring new challenges and increased responsibility.

REPORT ON APEC SENIORS OFFICIALS MEETING (SOM)

7.
Co-Chairman Cundiff briefed the TWG on results of the recently held SOM, December 2 ‑ 4. His comments focused on areas of greatest relevance to the TWG: creation of the secretariat in Singapore; SOM action on budget proposals and central funding guidelines; the APEC budget cycle; and possible consolidation of working groups. 

PROGRESS REPORT ON WORK PROJECTS

8.
SURVEY OF TRANSPORTATION BOTTLENECKS. The Japanese delegation summarized their efforts in completing this project. Japan in consultation with the Pacific Economic Cooperation Council's Triple T task force is developing an analysis to identify current and projected bottlenecks in some APEC economies. This analysis is nearing completion and a final report is expected early in the second quarter of 1993.

9.
The Government of Japan presented a progress report which emphasized a quantitative analysis of projected shortfalls in members' transportation systems. The analysis makes projections on cargo and passenger volumes at major ports and airports and compares future demand and the volume that can be handled in the year 2000 in order to assess by how much demand will exceed supply in the year 2000. This analysis has been ongoing in the Ministry of Transport since 1991 and precedes the existence of the Transportation Working Group. Japan emphasized the need for further studies on this issue. 

10.
Some delegations raised questions about the origin and accuracy of the data compiled by Japan and PECC.  Additionally, the analysis was not inclusive of all APEC economies. Further work on this project was recommended by member economies, taking into account data already compiled by member economies and international orqanizations.

11.
Co-Chairman Levine recommended that a consultant be employed to pull together existing work in this area and to provide a more in‑depth qualitative analysis of current regional bottlenecks by the end of 1993. This work would then become an important element in the development of the Vision Statement.

12.
Japan and the United States volunteered to draft the terms of reference for a consultant. Contact would then be made with the APEC secretariat on the proper manner for enlisting bids on APEC contracts. It was agreed that the working group would make contact with the Asian Development Bank to inquire whether it would contribute funds for a consultant.

13.
SURVEY OF EXISTING DATA. Canada reported that all but one APEC member had responded to the survey on Transportation data now collected in APEC economies. The Canadian report concluded that while there is a great deal of transportation DATA gathered, this data is scattered when viewed from a multi‑modal, regional perspective. Additionally, this project has not been successful identifying the major data gaps. These gaps will be discovered when data users, such as the TWG, embark on projects such as the "The Vision Statement".

14.
Canada agreed to prepare a summary report and to return submissions to members to be refined into a uniform format in preparation for publication.

15.
SURVEY OF TRANSPORTATION SYSTEMS AND SERVICES. The United States reported on developments with this survey. The initial survey which was presented at the Manila meeting has been amended to reflect concerns of delegates.  Consistent with a request for a sample of the types of information to be in the survey, the U.S. sent out to members the completed U.S. survey.

16.
To date, ten surveys have been completed and returned. It was requested that the five outstanding surveys be completed and returned by no later than February 1, 1993. One concern expressed related to the completeness of responses to question VII. This question asked for "What opportunities exist for foreign investment in your transportation infrastructure and services? Delegates were encouraged to give this question further thought and, where appropriate, make amendments to their respective submissions.

THE VISION STATEMENT

17.
     Cochairman Levine discussed the development of the Vision Statement, noting the need for a small subgroup to be formed to work specifically on this project. While a paper describing the Vision Statement has been circulated to APEC members, there remain questions on what the 
statement will entail.

18.
     The U.S. described the statement as one of the major efforts of the TWG to identify strategic policy approaches for economies to consider in the development of a regional transport system capable of meeting passenger and cargo demands for the next ten to fifteen years. As this project may take two years to complete, and will require a significant effort, Co-Chairman Levine asked for volunteers to assist in this process.

19.
     A sub‑group convened to discuss this project and agreed to prepare a draft Vision Statement for circulation to the transportation community by June 1, 1993. The subgroup considered the scope of the document to be policy oriented, incorporating a broad objective and a series of strategic objectives rather than an action plan. Specific projects could then be developed in consultation with industry.

WORKING GROUP BUDGET PROPOSAL

20.
     Co-Chairman Levine reviewed the budget proposal which had been submitted at the Shepherds meeting held in San and most recently at the SOM held in Washington, D.C. The total request for funding from the APEC central fund for 1993 for the TWG is $57,000. Fifty thousand dollars of the requested funds is to be used to complete the Survey of Transportation Bottlenecks; $5,000 to be used for sub‑group meetings in the development of a Vision Statement. The remaining request would cover the printing of the final reports of two projects nearing completion. Delegates endorsed the funding request without modification.

21.
     Delegates were encouraged to submit their ideas for projects to be funded in the 1994 budget in the first quarter of 1993 so that a fully cleared TWG proposal could be  submitted. A draft proposal will be circulated to all 
TWG delegations in the first quarter of 1993.

PRIVATE SECTOR PRESENTATION

22.       Members heard a presentation by a representative of the Air Transport Action Group (ATAG) which noted the need for prompt action to expand aviation capacity in the Asia Pacific region. ATAG noted that the Asia Pacific region is experiencing record growth in the aviation sector and unless prompt attention is given to expanding the aviation infrastructure, congestion will result and economic development will be adversely affected.

23.
      ATAG recommends that APEC convene a meeting of the Ministers of Transport to consider regional efforts to address capacity problems. The ATAG representative noted  that this recommendation is supported by a number of  groups, including IATA, PATA, OAA and ICAO. ATAG proposed that the implementation of the Future Air Navigation System (FANS) in the region could relieve current projected congestion problems by promoting more efficient use of the air space in the region.

24.
       In commenting on the presentation by ATAG, some delegates noted ICAO's Third ASIA/PACIFIC Regional Air Navigation (RAN) and ASIA/PACIFIC Air Navigation Planning and Implementation Working Group meetings scheduled for 1993 and requested delegates to monitor the outcomes of those meetings. In closing, the CoChairman thanked the ATAG representative for bringing the recommendation to the attention of the TWG for its consideration.

ELECTRONIC DATA INTERCHANGE (EDI)

25.
       New Zealand presented a paper summarizing current activities of the Telecommunications Working Group (Telecom WG). It was noted that the Telecom WG has underway a project on electronic data interchange which is in the formative stage. The Telecom WG will be sponsoring an information forum on EDI at their next meeting which is scheduled for March 1993.

26.
       Co-Chairman Levine expressed an interest in having the TWG consider a possible project in EDI. EDI can considerably reduce the cost of facilitating passengers and cargo movements through international gateways. While the Telecom WG has an EDI project, it was suggested that EDI should not be the sole province of one working group. Delegates expressed an interest in becoming more familiar with EDI. The Chair proposed that, in conjunction with the next meeting of the Working Group, a one day seminar be held on facilitation and electronic data interchange. This proposal was endorsed by delegates. Canada and New Zealand will assist the United States in developing the seminar. The Telecom Working Group will be advised of this decision and invited to participate in the seminar and its planning.

OTHER BUSINESS

27.       The Australian delegation tabled a paper on Cooperation and Harmonization in Aviation in the Asia Pacific Region for members' consideration.

CONSOLIDATION OF WORKING GROUPS

28.
     Co-Chairman Levine summarized discussions of Senior Officials on the topic of consolidating working groups.  Consolidation of the Transportation Working Group and the Tourism Working Group was mentioned at the Shepherds meeting in San Francisco and the Senior Officials Meeting held in Washington D.C.

29.
     Some Delegates were of the opinion that this would not be efficient, but would lead to the creation of an umbrella group, with two sub‑groups, thus increasing bureaucratic layering. It was suggested that while there exist some common areas between the Transportation Working Group and the Tourism Working Group, the key interests and responsibilities of the two groups differ significantly.

PRESENTATIONS BY DELEGATIONS ON KEY TRANSPORTATION DEVELOPMENTS

30.
     CHINA. China made a presentation on the massive development and present state of the nation's different modes of transportation, particularly in light of recent accelerated economic growth, and explained a number of policies and measures being adopted to make the system more efficient and responsive to users.

31.
     AUSTRALIA. The presentations by Australian delegates, the Federal Airports Authority and Qantas Airways Ltd., gave a brief overview of policy developments in the aviation and maritime areas. Principal among these was the 
incorporation of the airport authority. 

32.
     CHINESE TAIPEI. Chinese Taipei described the six year transportation development program, 1991 ‑ 1997. The program involves highway improvements, high speed railways, mass rapid transit system, airport and seaport improvements.

33.
     SINGAPORE. Singapore commented on new developments with its container handling facility at Brani Island. The facility will allow the PAS to handle 13,000,000 teus annually and has many automated features. Singapore also reported on their aviation training facility, which is made up of three schools: Aviation Management; Air Traffic Services and Emergency Services.

34‑
     CANADA. Canada focused on recent developments since the Manila meeting. Two projects noted were expanding tunnels to allow for double‑stack trains, and the transfer of five airports to local airport authorities.

35
     UNITED STATUS. The United States reported on efforts to reform its maritime policy. Additionally, the United States gave a brief synopsis of the transportation 
aspects of the North American Free Trade Agreement AFTA).

36.
     NEW ZEALAND. New Zealand outlined recent initiatives in the reform of its transportation sector with respect to corporatization and privatization at the seminar on "Privatization and Alternative Financing “.

CONCLUSIONS

37.       The Co-Chairmen reiterated the delegates' gratitude for the generous hospitality of the Ministry of Transport, Japan. The many amenities provided, which included ‑ lunches, a reception, a secretariat and a site tour of ‑ current transportation projects, were greatly appreciated.

38.       The United States tentatively offered to host the next meeting of the working group during the week of July l9, 1993 in Seattle, Washington.

39.
     The meeting was adjourned.

